MINUTES 

AUDITING SECTION EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING

Sunday, August 3, 2003

Hilton Hawaiian Village (Ilima Boardroom, Kalia Executive Conference Center)

Present: Mike Bamber (Past President), Jean Bedard (Vice President—Academic), Joe Carcello (President), Bill Dilla (Secretary), Scott Showalter (Vice President—Practice), Rick Tubbs (Treasurer), Andy Bailey (Historian—present for afternoon session)

Observers: Jeff Cohen (incoming Treasurer), Linda McDaniel (incoming Vice President—academic, present for morning session), Karen Pincus (incoming Historian, present for afternoon session)

Guests: Mark Taylor (Editor, The Auditor’s Report), Bruce Behn (President-Elect, AAA International Section), Bill Messier (Editor, Auditing: A Journal of Practice and Theory), 

Joe Carcello, President, called the meeting to order at 8:20 am. 

Approval of January 2003 minutes (Bill Dilla)

Dilla noted that the minutes of the January 16, 2003 Executive Committee Meeting, and the January 17, 2003 Business Meeting, which took place during the 2003 Auditing Section Midyear Meeting in Huntington Beach, CA, were approved by the Executive Committee via email on January 27, 2003.  There was no additional discussion.

Treasurer's Report (Rick Tubbs)

Tubbs distributed the Treasurer’s Report and provided an analysis of the Report.  

Carcello moved that we accept the Treasurer’s report. Bedard seconded the motion and it was unanimously approved.  

Update on Section / AAA Approach to PCAOB (Joe Carcello)

Carcello presented an update on the Section / AAA Approach to the PCAOB. Carcello and Bedard (representing the Section) and Zoe-Vonna Palmrose (representing the AAA) met with PCAOB members in July 2003. They presented and discussed possible Section and AAA initiatives for working with the PCAOB. The PCAOB response to the initiatives was generally positive. The Executive Committee discussed strategies for maintaining contact with the PCAOB and obtaining action on Section initiatives. 

Update on Status of PAC (Joe Carcello and Scott Showalter)

Carcello briefly reviewed the recent history of the PAC. Carcello, Bedard, and Showalter shared details of a meeting held in April 2003 with John Fogarty (PAC chair) for the purpose of re-invigorating the PAC. Showalter reported that Fogarty has recruited a number of individuals to re-populate the PAC. The Executive Committee discussed possible future activities for the PAC, including organizing panel sessions at Midyear and Annual Meetings and providing access to proprietary audit firm materials for research.
 
Reports of Standing Committees:

Auditing Standards Committee (Scott Showalter for Brian Ballou)

Showalter reported that the Auditing Standards Committee has been very active over the preceding year. The Committee’s activities covered the Auditing Standards Board, the Institute of Internal Auditors, and the International Auditing and Assurance Standards Board. Major areas of activity included obtaining speakers for the Section Midyear and AAA Southeast Regional meeting, communicating audit standard-setting activities to Section members, writing comment letters on significant proposed auditing standards, communicating comment letter content to Section members, and ensuring delivery of Auditing: A Journal of Practice and Theory to standard-setters and key practitioners. 
Communications Committee (Bill Dilla for Jeff Payne)
Dilla reported that the communications committee’s major activity over the past year was the re-design of the Section’s web site. He reported that Glen Gray had agreed to continue as the Section’s webmaster. The Executive Committee discussed future options for the webmaster position, including having the AAA administrative staff take over this function. The Executive Committee charged Dilla to have the Communications Committee discuss and investigate options for future administration of the Section’s web site.

Education Committee (Rick Tubbs for Don Tidrick)

Tubbs reported on the activities of the Education Committee. The Committee sponsored a panel session at the Midyear meeting. It has disseminated information on educational materials about financial accounting scandals and corporate governance to the Section membership through The Auditor’s Report. The Committee has also distributed to the Section’s membership information about the Financial Accounting Research System (FARS) and AICPA Professional Standards databases. The Committee’s future plans include communicating information concerning educational materials on professional ethics, internal auditing, and assurance services in future issues of The Auditor’s Report.
Membership / Regional Coordinators Committee (Jean Bedard for Bob Tucker)

Bedard reported on the activities of the Membership / Regional Coordinators Committee. The Committee had distributed the Section’s new recruiting brochure at regional meetings. Bedard reported that the level of activity of regional coordinators varied considerably across regions, with some being considerably more active than others. The Executive Committee discussed strategies for getting faculty at teaching-oriented institutions more involved in Section activities at the regional level.

The Executive Committee discussed the possibility of requiring Section doctoral consortium participants to be Section associate members. The consensus was that the Executive Committee should take no action on this issue until it was determined whether Section associate members would also be required to be AAA associate members.

Action: Bedard will ask Tracey Sutherland (AAA Executive Vice President) about AAA policies for associate membership.

Research Committee (Michael Bamber for Steve Salterio)

Bamber indicated that the Research Committee did not submit a formal report. He indicated that the Research Committee’s activities consisted of following up on the initiatives indicated in its report given to the Section Membership at the 2003 Midyear meeting.

Report of the editor of The Auditor’s Report (Mark Taylor)

The Executive Committee recognized Taylor for his efforts as Editor of The Auditor’s Report. Rich Houston will take over as Editor, starting with the Fall 2003 issue. Taylor reported that production of The Auditor’s Report had gone smoothly, except for delays getting the Summer 2003 issue onto the Section web site. Taylor and the Executive Committee also discussed the desirability of having the Editor serve a three-year term. Section policies currently specify either a two or three year term. The Executive Committee also discussed the timing of rotating the Editor and Associate Editor positions. The Executive Committee’s consensus was that the current policy of having the President and Editor-designate negotiate whether the new Editor should serve a two or three-year term should continue. The Executive Committee and Taylor discussed strategies for continuing the smooth operation of The Auditor’s Report.

Process of selecting committee vice chairs (Bedard) 

Bedard mentioned that some Section committees have vice-chairs designated to eventually become committee chairs and some do not. Bedard asked whether the Section should extend the use of vice chairs to all committees. Discussion followed. The Executive Committee’s consensus was that the current system of allowing committee chair selection and succession policies to vary by committee should remain. No further action was taken on this issue.
Accounting Firm Foundation Support (Carcello)
Carcello discussed the possibility of having accounting firm foundations support Section activities other than the midyear meeting. Showalter discussed strategies for approaching firms with initiatives. 

Action: Bedard will form a committee to develop a list of ideas for funding. 

Proposal for a joint meeting in 2006 with International Section (Bruce Behn, President - Elect, International Section)

Bruce Behn outlined a proposal for a joint meeting in 2006. The rationale for the proposal was to build a wider audience for international speakers. The proposed structure would include having both sections together for part of the conference and to run separate conferences for the remainder. The Executive Committee discussed the proposal. Behn indicated that the International Section Executive Committee would be discussing the issue at its meeting later on Sunday, August 3.

The Executive Committee discussed the issue further after Behn left the meeting, but did not reach a decision on the issue.

Action: The Auditing Section Executive Committee will discuss the issue further at its meeting on Tuesday August 5 and report back to Behn. 

2005 Midyear Conference Site (Jean Bedard)

Bedard reported that the 2005 Midyear Conference Committee has narrowed the sites down to three choices: Phoenix, New Orleans, and San Antonio. Once bids are in from the conference sites, she will circulate the information to the Executive Committee for discussion.

Update on Conference Celebrating the 25th Anniversary of Auditing: A Journal of Practice and Theory (Jean Bedard)

Bedard reviewed preliminary details of the proposed conference celebrating the 25th anniversary of Auditing: A Journal of Practice and Theory (AJPT). The proposed conference would occur immediately preceding the 2005 Midyear Conference. The Executive Committee discussed the plan for the conference, including timing and content. 

Action: Tubbs moved to have a conference celebrating the 25th anniversary of AJPT. Showalter seconded the motion. The Executive Committee unanimously approved the motion. Bedard will inform the AJPT Editor (Bill Messier) and the 2005 Midyear Conference chairs (Mark Peecher and Billy Soo) that the motion passed and charge them with moving forward with planning the conference.

Report of the editor of AJPT (Bill Messier)

Messier presented a report of AJPT submissions and editorial activity for the period 1/1/03 to 6/30/03. He mentioned that AJPT has added a fourth associate editor, due to the increase in archival audit fee manuscript submissions. Messier discussed current AJPT procedures for processing papers with the Executive Committee.

Messier discussed Editor transition procedures with the Executive Committee. He was especially concerned about the long time lag between the start of an Editor’s term and the publication of his or her first full new issue. A number of Executive Committee members noted that time lags between a new Editor assuming office and publication of the first papers for which they were fully responsible were likely to occur, regardless of the transition procedures followed. The consensus of the Executive Committee was to leave the suggested transition procedures stated in the Section Operating Manual unchanged.

The meeting adjourned at 2:50 p.m.  

